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November 23, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

I am pleased to transmit for your review and consideration, an ordinance authorizing the King County Executive to enter into an open space agreement with BD Village Partners, LP for the transfer to the county of open space lands in conjunction with the annexation of the South Annexation Area to the City of Black Diamond.
Background
The Open Space Agreement between King County and BD Village Partners (Agreement,) was developed to implement the Black Diamond Urban Growth Area Agreement (BDUGAA), which King County adopted on November 25, 1996 through passage of Ordinance 12534.  The BDUGAA set out the process by which identified areas within urban unincorporated King County could annex to the City of Black Diamond (City.)  The Agreement establishes the specific actions necessary for the annexation of 233.6 acres to the City, known as the South Annexation Area, consistent with the criteria specified in the BDUGAA.  
In accordance with the BDUGAA, annexation of the South Annexation Area into the City is conditioned upon the dedication of 615.7 acres of open space.  This amount includes open space within rural King County known as county open space, open space within the existing City limits, and open space to be provided with the expansion area of the Urban Growth Area (UGA) known as UGA open space.  The 615.7 acres is approximately four times the amount of urban development land with the South Annexation Area as anticipated in the BDUGAA.  Since the BDUGAA was approved in 1996, BD Village Partners has done surveying and analysis of the area resulting in a reduction of the urban development land to 114.4 acres.  Consequently, the amount of open space acreage should be reduced based on the actual amount of urban development land.
The Agreement 

The Agreement represents several weeks of negotiations between my staff and representatives of BD Village Partners to allow the City to actualize the annexation of the South Annexation Area by the end of the year.  King County will receive all 339 acres of County Open Space anticipated in the BDUGAA despite the reduction in urban development land.  The open space will be protected two different ways:  (1) in fee and (2) through a temporary conservation easement.  Upon the immediate annexation of the South Annexation Area to the City, BD Village Partners will dedicate in fee 228.3 acres to King County.  This is in addition to the 27 acres that have already been conveyed to the county.  Also at the time of annexation, a temporary conservation easement will be placed on 83.7 acres.  The total amount county open space protected through the annexation of the South Annexation Area will be 339 acres, as anticipated in the BDUGAA.
The attached ordinance and associated Agreement explain in detail the terms of the temporary conservation easement on the 83.7 acres.  Essentially, the temporary conservation easement will be in effect for a maximum of twelve years at which time the land subject to the temporary conservation easement will be permanently protected through a perpetual conservation easement or through conveyance of the land to the County in fee.  However, in the meantime, if the open space is included in a permanent open space tract as part of a rural clustered subdivision negotiated through a development agreement or if Village Partners elects to convert the temporary conservation easement to a status of permanent protection, then the temporary conservation easement will terminate at that time.  In any case, the land protected with the temporary conservation easement will be permanently protected in a period not to exceed twelve years.
In addition to the open space protection, the Agreement includes provision for the establishment of a temporary development buffer along the easternmost five hundred feet of Section 21 as it borders the City.  The buffer will ensure a separation between the City and any development in Section 21 until such time that a development agreement is negotiated between Village Partners and county or the lands included in the temporary conservation easement are converted to permanent protection as outlined above.
The City of Black Diamond is in concurrence with this proposal.  The main concern to the City is that the land identified as county open space in the BDUGAA be protected.  This Agreement does ensure that the land will be permanently protected.
Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  If you have any questions, please contact Karen Wolf, Manager, Strategic Planning and Policy in the Office of Strategic Planning and Performance Management, at 206-263-9649, or via email at karen.wolf@kingcounty.gov.

Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff

  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


  Frank Abe, Communications Director


Leonard Smith, City Administrator, City of Black Diamond


Brian Ross, Managing Partner, Yarrow  Bay


Karen Wolf, Manager, Strategic Planning and Policy, Office of Strategic Planning and Performance Management


Pete Ramels, Sr. Deputy Prosecuting Attorney, Prosecuting Attorney’s Office


Stephanie Warden, Director, Department of Development and Environmental 

        Services (DDES)

Paul Reitenbach, Sr. Policy Analyst, DDES

Theresa Jennings, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)

Becky Petersen, Project Administrator, DNRP
